SOCIETY FOR THE STUDY OF FRENCH HISTORY

 Minutes of 22nd AGM held at Trinity College Dublin, Tuesday 30th June, 2009 

1. Apologies were received from Bill Doyle, David Hopkin, John Strachan, Kevin Gould, Joe Bergin, and Tim Baycroft.
2. Minutes of 2008 AGM were approved.
3. Matters arising

A proposal to publish two monographs per year in the new monograph series had been submitted to Manchester University Press and was awaiting the reviewers’ comments. 

4. Secretary’s Report

Stephen Tyre reported that in the past twelve months the Society had awarded thirteen research grants out of fourteen applications, with the increased maximum award of £750 resulting in a total expenditure of £8364. In addition, six conference bursaries and two conference grants had been awarded.

5. Membership Secretary’s Report

Sandy Wilkinson reported that the Society currently had 112 members. Problems with online subscription renewals seemed to have been resolved, but Sandy agreed to monitor this and report to the January committee meeting.

6. Accounts

Chris Warne presented the accounts for 2008. Income from OUP is steady and covers the routing expenditure, and the Society’s cash reserves amount to nearly £80,000. It was noted that most of this money was in the Ralph Gibson account which does not earn interest; it was agreed to move all but £10,000 of this to the interest-bearing INVAC account.

7. Report from the Editors of French History 
Malcolm Crook reported that the editors were now receiving more copy than in previous years, with around fifty submissions per year and twenty-five articles published. For 2010, OUP had agreed to an increase in pagination, which would allow notably for an expanded reviews section. 
Julian Wright thanked Malcolm for his service as editor and welcomed the appointment of Penny Roberts as editor with effect from January 2010. The journal’s running costs had increased slightly, but thanks to successful worldwide ‘package’ sales, the journal’s profit was also increasing. Thanks were expressed to Clare Morton of OUP for her management of the journal. The manuscript central system was now working well; OUP had offered the Society a six month trial of assistance with running manuscript system, with the Society paying 40% of the cost.

A meeting of the editorial board was held in April 2009. This proposed that the journal should publish more frequent special issues, perhaps one per year. One special issue on international history, arising from the 2008 Aberystwyth conference, was already forthcoming and two more were planned. Longer review-style or historiographical articles were also proposed. These are among the most widely read items on the journal website. Proposals for subjects were invited.

Tim Baycroft invited suggestions for books for review, especially new French material.

It was noted that French History had received an ‘A’ rating in the new European journal ranking index. Although this might make the journal more likely to attract copy from France, the meeting shared the editors’ concerns about the intellectual integrity of the ranking exercise and expressed the view that the editors should continue to monitor the situation, in conjunction with other learned societies. Bertrand Taithe suggested that OUP and the Society should apply to have the journal included in the Thomson/ISI citation index.
8. Proposed new initiatives
The proposed new initiatives, previously circulated to members, were discussed and the following decisions taken:
‘Visions and Revisions in French history’ content for website. It was noted that experience with initiatives of this type suggests that the cost of podcasts is likely to rise as editing is required. Liaison with schools/exam boards to ascertain the state of French history in schools would be required. The meeting agreed that further investigation was needed and that the January committee meeting would discuss the proposal once further details had been received.

Writing-up award. This was approved. A committee would need to be appointed and then the award advertised in Spring 2010 to make a first award for AY 2010-11.

Annual lecture. This was approved in principle, but a decision needs to be taken on whether the lecture should be held in London each year, or in different venues.

Sponsoring postgraduate panels at conferences. This was approved.

Sabbatical fellowship scheme. It was agreed to provide up to £2000 to support visits by foreign scholars to UK or Irish institutions, on the condition that the host university was committed to underwrite essential costs for equipment, etc. One award would be made in the first year of the scheme, possibly increasing to two thereafter.

9. Committee & office-holders

Karine Varley is to take over as conference officer. It was noted that new postgraduate representatives would be needed before the January committee meeting.

10. AOB

The meeting expressed thanks to Joseph Clarke for organising the conference. The 2010 conference will be held at Newcastle on June 28-29.

